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REPORT OF CABINET 
 

(Meetings held on 7 November and 5 December 2007) 
 
 
 
1. POLLING DISTRICTS AND POLLING PLACES REVIEW – DESIGNATION OF 

POLLING PLACES (REPORT A - 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 54) 
 
 In the light of the Polling Districts and Polling Places Review currently taking place, 

the Cabinet has considered the arrangements for the designation of polling places 
and agreed that the polling places in New Forest District continue to be designated 
as the whole of the polling district within which they are situated. 

 
 The Returning Officer always tries to use the same polling stations to ensure 

continuity for electors however, in order to provide flexibility in the event of buildings 
not being available when elections are held the Council has in the past, designated 
the whole of each polling district as the polling place for that district.  The Cabinet 
agrees that it is advantageous to retain this current practice.  

 
 
2. EXPENDITURE PLAN PROPOSALS AND FEES AND CHARGES (REPORT B – 
 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 55) AND REPORT G – 5 DECEMBER 2007 

(MINUTE NO. 72) 
 

 The Cabinet at their meeting in November considered the expenditure plan proposals 
together with suggested fees and charges for the coming financial year.  The Cabinet 
then consulted all review panels and committees on the detail of the proposals. 

 
In November, the Cabinet noted that there was still a great deal of uncertainty on a 
number of government grants and initiatives that, once known, could have a 
substantial impact on the Council’s resources. 
 

 Members were pleased to note that, thanks to the prudent work of the Finance and 
Efficiency Portfolio Holder and the Director of Resources, the Council had good 
reserves of capital monies.  It was assumed that the Government would maintain a 
capping level of 5% for council tax.  Further savings of approximately £500,000 were 
still required to achieve a council tax increase of 3%. 

 
 Members discussed the Comprehensive Spending Review and noted that any real 

increase in funding to deal with new obligations had been negated by the efficiency 
target.  The protection afforded by the Area Cost Adjustment, intended to reflect 
higher pay costs in the south east is likely to be reduced. The Council might then be 
on the grant floor and Members hope that any ring fencing of grant funding is done 
before the grant floor is calculated to ensure that the Council is not penalised twice. 

 
At their meeting in December the Cabinet noted the responses from the review 
panels and committees, which they will take into account during their detailed 
consideration of the expenditure plans in January. 

 
In considering the fees and charges as set out in Appendix 1 to Report G to them the 
Cabinet noted the amended proposals for Beach Huts put forward by the Beach Hut 
Owners’ Association. The Cabinet agreed the revised proposals subject to the 
proposed reductions in charges being replaced with a zero percent increase.  The 
Leisure, Culture and Youth Matters Review Panel are to re-consider those particular 
fee and charge proposals again in January. 
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 Further work will continue in order to identify ways of reducing net expenditure with 
particular emphasis on savings that can be considered as ‘efficiency’ savings. 

 
 RECOMMENDED: 
 

That, with the exception of those fees and charges relating to Beach Huts, the 
fees and charges as set out in Appendix 1 to this report be approved. 

 
 
3. OPTIONS FOR THE INTRODUCTION OF ON-STREET PARKING CHARGES 

(REPORT C – 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 56) 
 
 The Cabinet has considered proposals for the introduction of On Street Parking 

Charges and has agreed that a number of options as detailed in Report C (7 
November) to them should be widely consulted upon with the Highway Authority and 
local organisations with a view to, if agreement is reached, a pilot scheme being set 
up in Lymington High Street. 

 
 Members agreed that the only practical charging option is a combined clock/ticket 

scheme.  However, the payback period is uncertain as it is anticipated that 70% of 
the parking will be by existing clock users.  The Cabinet stressed that there needs to 
be full consultation with all interested parties before any decision can be made. 

 
 Members noted the comments received from the Lymington and Pennington Town 

Council and in particular that, if the scheme goes ahead, careful consideration will 
need to be given to the siting of street furniture given the weekly market and the 
listed buildings in the town.  The Cabinet also noted that local members from the 
Lymington area do not support the proposals.  They did not accept that the 
introduction of on-street parking charges will alleviate the parking problems in 
Lymington.  They are of the opinion that whilst only new off-street car parking will 
provide a permanent solution, more vigorous enforcement of the current waiting 
restrictions in Lymington High Street will help. 

 
 The proposals are only the start of a thorough consultation process.  The objective is 

to deal with traffic management issues.  On-Street parking charges will not be self 
financing but could help with increased turnover.  

 
 
4. HOUSING BENEFIT SANCTION FOR ANTI-SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR (REPORT D – 

7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 57) 
 
 In January 2006 the Respect Action Plan set out the Government’s proposals to build 

on the progress made in tackling antisocial behaviour.  Included in the Plan were 
proposals for possible sanction of housing benefit as an incentive for individuals to 
undertake rehabilitation and the Council expressed an interest in becoming involved 
in the pilot study.  This proposal now forms part of the Welfare Reform Bill and is 
based on the premise that with rights come responsibilities.  

 
 Initially it was proposed that housing benefit sanctions would be applied at the 

discretion of the local authority to anyone involved in serious antisocial behaviour.  
However, as the scheme has taken its course through parliamentary proceedings the 
original proposals have changed and the sanctions can now only be applied in very 
limited circumstances.  In view of this the Cabinet has expressed some reservations 
about the relevance of the scheme now but overall, still support the pilot project. 
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 Once finalised, the details of the scheme will be widely distributed, so that private 
landlords in particular understand the implications if they evict a household for 
antisocial behaviour. 

 
The Cabinet has agreed a number of detailed delegations to enable officers to act as 
appropriate under the new legislation. 

 
 
5. LEADER PROGRAMME 2008-2013 : ACCOUNTABLE BODY (REPORT E – 

7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 58) 
 
 The Cabinet has agreed arrangements for the forthcoming bid for the next round of 

the LEADER funding to include the Council acting as the ‘Accountable Body’. 
 
 The programme is an European Community initiative designed to support innovative 

community led rural development projects through implementing active partnerships 
at a local level. Over the past six years the Programme has provided 52 projects 
across the district covering a wide variety of topics and had brought considerable 
benefits to the area. 

 
 A joint expression of interest from the Council and the New Forest National Park was 

submitted in July 2007 to the South East England Development Agency and was 
favourably received.  The full bid will be submitted in January 2008.  However, who 
will act as the ‘Accountable Body’ needs to be decided in advance of the bids being 
submitted. Members discussed the appropriateness of the Council continuing to act 
as the ‘Accountable Body’ for the project now that there is a New Forest National 
Park.  They also expressed some concern at the financial commitment this might 
place on the Council.  

 
 With this is mind the Cabinet is to receive a further report once the full financial 

position is known.  In the meantime they have agreed that, subject to full 
reimbursement of costs for all Council expenses, the Council be put forward to 
perform the role of Accountable Body for the purposes of the LEADER bid and 
subsequent operation of the programme.  

 
 The Cabinet has also agreed that, should the bid be successful on the terms 

outlined, the post of LEADER Project Development Officer will be added to the 
establishment at a scale to be agreed through the Council’s job evaluation process.  

 
 
6. THE FUTURE OF GOLF COTTAGE & FOXHILLS COTTAGE, DIBDEN GOLF 

CENTRE (REPORT F – 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 59) 
 
 The Cabinet has considered the options for the future of Golf Cottage and Foxhills 

Cottage, Dibden Golf Centre.  Remedial and/or re-build work is required to both 
premises and, taking into account the benefits in operational terms of the head green 
keeper living on site, and the views of the Council’s Asset Management Group, the 
Cabinet agrees that the best option is to refurbish Foxhills Cottage to enable the 
employee and family to move into these premises whilst Golf Cottage is re-built.  This 
course of action will also provide the Council with a valuable asset once the 
employee has returned to the new premises. 
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 RECOMMENDED: 
 

That Option 3 in Report F to the Cabinet (7 November 2007), to refurbish 
Foxhills Cottage/Rebuild Golf Cottage, be agreed at a cost £195,000 to be 
funded by a supplementary estimate of £28,000 in 2007/2008 and an 
Expenditure Plan bid for £167,000 in 2008/2009. 

 
 
7. RISK MANAGEMENT (REPORT G – 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 60) 
 

The Cabinet has considered the detail of the recent work undertaken by the Risk 
Management Group and agreed an outline work programme for the year ahead. 
They have also agreed an initial Strategic Risk Register as shown at Appendix 1 to 
Report G (7 November) to them subject to further work being undertaken when the 
new Corporate Plan has been adopted. 
 

 Risk Management is an essential element of the Council, and has always been 
embedded in day to day management.  However, following the Comprehensive 
Performance Assessment and the Use of Resources Assessment it is now a 
requirement that the Council develop a Strategic Risk Register.  This will identify the 
major risks facing the Council in the medium term and enable action to be taken to 
mitigate any problems.  In addition, the Council has a full complement of Business 
Continuity Plans and Disaster Recovery Plans.  

 
 The Council has always had sound financial practices and takes the health and 

safety responsibilities of its employees and the public very seriously.  The work being 
undertaken will maintain good management practice without excessive bureaucracy. 

 
 
8. HYTHE FERRY PARKING CLOCK SCHEME DISTRICT OF NEW FOREST (OFF-

STREET PARKING PLACES) (AMENDMENT) (NO. 2) ORDER 2007 
 (REPORT H – 7 NOVEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO 61) 
 
 The Cabinet has agreed that, subject to the Portfolio Holder being satisfied by 30 

November 2007, following further consultation with Hythe and Dibden Parish Council, 
that the scheme presently proposed cannot be improved upon, the draft District of 
New Forest (Off-Street Parking Places) (Amendment) (No 2) Order 2007 will be 
confirmed. 

 
 When the system of long and short stay clocks was introduced in January 2006, the 

need to ensure that the scheme did not act as a disincentive for use of the Ferry was 
recognised. Consequently the “Hythe Ferry Clock “was introduced.  This clock 
enables those who purchased a 10 journey ticket, or a period return of a greater 
value, to buy long stay parking in Hythe at the cost of a short stay clock.  The clock 
also provides the holder with the same benefits as the normal short stay clock 
throughout the District. In 2006 some 1158 clocks were sold and to date 933 have 
been sold in 2007. 

 
However, there have been some shortcomings identified with the scheme which all 
parties have acknowledged.  The present scheme results in a 10 single journey ticket 
being purchased in order to obtain concessionary all year round parking.  This not 
only results in a loss of income to this Council but also encourages use of long stay 
car parks near the ferry.  Similarly those who purchase monthly or quarterly ferry 
tickets obtain a year’s parking concession when only a limited number of ferry 
journeys are undertaken. 
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The Cabinet has therefore agreed that a revised scheme should be introduced 
where:  
 
Ferry users should purchase a standard short stay clock, and : 

 
•  When a multiple journey ticket is purchased a parking card, valid for 5 

occasions (number of outward trips on multiple ticket) would be issued. If a 
valid card is displayed alongside the clock the motorist could park long stay in 
Hythe. The parking card can be designed so that the motorist has to validate 
each parking act by entering a date on the card. This system is used 
elsewhere although in a slightly different context. 

 
•  A monthly, quarterly or annual parking Card would be issued in the same 

manner as above and be valid for the same period as the ferry ticket 
purchased. 

 
The ferry company supports this proposal.  One objection was received from Hythe 
and Dibden Parish Council who wished for an alternative scheme to be considered 
but did not put forward any proposals. 

 
 Some local members reiterated the concerns of the Parish Council and asked that 

the district council work with them to produce an alternative scheme.  In view of the 
timescales required for printing of parking clocks for 2008, the Cabinet agreed that 
the Portfolio Holder should consider any alternative proposals submitted to him by 30 
November 2007, before coming to a final decision. 

 
 
9. HAMPSHIRE MINERALS PLAN – REGULATION 26 (PREFERRED OPTIONS) – 

CONSULTATION (REPORT A – 5 DECEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 66) 
 
 The Hampshire Minerals and Waste Core Strategy was formally adopted in July this 

year. The Minerals and Waste Core Strategy sets out local minerals apportionments 
for four geographic areas of Hampshire including an area identified as the Forest and 
another called South Hampshire. The South Hampshire area includes Totton and the 
Waterside whilst the Forest area covers the rest of the New Forest District (including 
the National Park). 
 
The Core Strategy sets out a requirement for indicative ‘New’ provision (2007-2016) 
in the area defined as the Forest of 6.08 million tonnes, whilst the indicative ‘New’ 
provision (2007-2016) required for the area defined as South Hampshire is 3.69 
million tonnes. It sets out apportionments of 1.163 million tonnes per annum for the 
Forest area and 0.391 million tonnes per annum for South Hampshire for 2007-2016, 
which includes production from existing sites. 

 
The Minerals Plan Preferred Options identifies preferred areas for sand and gravel 
production up to 2016. The remainder of production until 2020 is allocated as a 
‘strategic reserve’. Preferred areas for the ‘strategic reserve’ will be identified at a 
later stage, following reviews of Hampshire’s apportionment and likely future 
demand. 
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In order to meet the apportionments, the County Council has had to identify a 
number of preferred areas for mineral extraction drawn from those identified at 
Issues and Options stage, of which several are in New Forest District. These are 
detailed below: 
 
South Hampshire Area : Totton and Waterside 
 
Forest Lodge Farm, Hythe 
 
Forest Area: Southern Coastal Area 
 
Downton or Ashley Manor Farm, New Milton 
 
Forest Area: Avon Valley 
 
Roeshot Hill, Christchurch 
Plumley Wood, Harbridge 
Purple Haze, Ringwood 
 

 In considering the detail of the Preferred Options and taking into account the views of 
the Planning and Transportation Review Panel, the Cabinet is formally objecting to 
the inclusion of Forest Lodge Farm, Hythe; Downton and Ashley Manor Farm, New 
Milton as preferred areas for mineral extraction.  The bases for the objections are 
detailed in Report A (5 December) to the Cabinet. 

 
 The Cabinet whilst raising no objection to the inclusion of Roeshot Hill, Christchurch 

did however, express some reservations over the road access to the site and the 
traffic problems that could occur in the Ringwood/Christchurch area.  The Cabinet 
has also supported, subject to outlined restoration proposals, the inclusion of Plumley 
Wood, Harbridge and Purple Haze, Ringwood, as preferred areas for mineral 
extraction.  

 
 In discussing the proposals members noted that there is no intention to use the 

extraction sites for landfill in the future.  For all sites that are finally included in the 
Plan, a planning application will still have to demonstrate appropriate need before 
extraction can be undertaken.  

 
 The detailed response to the consultation will be subject to final agreement by the 

Planning and Transportation Portfolio Holder. 
 
 
10. TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT ACT 2004 (REPORT B – 5 DECEMBER 2007) 
 (MINUTE NO. 67) 
 
 The Cabinet considered the changes to be introduced by the Traffic Management Act 

2004.  The objective of the Traffic Management Act is to make parking enforcement 
more transparent and for there to be greater consistency throughout the country, 
whilst at the same time allowing parking policies to be made to suit local 
circumstances. 

 
 The new Regulations give a limited number of new enforcement powers, alter 

Penalty Charge Notice levels and change a number of procedures through guidance 
notes. 

 
 The Cabinet is recommending that the Council adopt Band 2, as detailed below as 

they feel that this level of penalties is most likely to deter motorists from contravening 
parking orders.   
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 Subject to the recommendation below being agreed, the Off Street Parking Places 
Order and existing Traffic Regulation Orders will be amended to bring them into 
compliance with the new legislation 

 
 RECOMMENDED: 
 
 That this Council adopt Band 2 for all Penalty Charge Notices issued under the 

Traffic Management Act 2004 as from 31 March 2008 as set out below: 
 

Existing Tariff New Band 2 * 
£60 £70 (Higher) 
£60 £50 (Lower) 

 
 Notes: 
 

• *50% discount on all tariffs if paid within 14 days, a 50% surcharge on all 
tariffs if paid more than 28 days from issue of Notice to Owner. 

 
• Higher level charge relates to those contraventions which prohibit eg: parking 

on double yellow lines or single lines during a prohibited period. 
 
• Lower level charges relate to those contraventions which occur if a Traffic 

Regulation Order allows waiting but some contravention of that permitted 
waiting has taken place eg: waiting over a prescribed period without 
displaying a valid ticket/clock.  

 
 
11. CONCESSIONARY TRAVEL FOR THE OVER 60’S AND THE DISABLED – 

INTRODUCTION OF A NATIONAL SCHEME FROM APRIL 2008 (REPORT C – 
 5 DECEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 68) 
 
 The Cabinet has noted the arrangements for the new national Concessionary Travel 

scheme, which will replace the existing Hampshire scheme, and agreed that they be 
applied during off-peak periods.  

 
From April 2008, people aged 60 and over and the disabled will be statutorily entitled 
to free off-peak travel on registered bus services anywhere in England.   Free travel 
on local buses for the over 60’s and the disabled was introduced in April 2006 and 
the Council currently participates in a countywide scheme.  The way that authorities 
pay for concessionary travel will also change next year. Currently, it is the 
concessionaires’ own local authority that pays for the travel. From April 2008, it will 
be the local authority where the traveller boards the bus that will pay.  As a tourist 
destination these changes are likely to have a major impact on the future of the 
Council’s finances.  

 
 The additional cost to the Council is as yet unknown. It could be as high as £750,000 

but is more likely to be in the region of £320,000.  Whilst the amount of Government 
grant should be known by the end of the month, the amount of reimbursement 
required by operators will be dependent on take up and therefore will be unclear for 
some time.  Appropriate provision will be made in the Council’s expenditure plans 
once the financial position becomes clearer.  A further report covering a number of 
outstanding issues including those relating to blind, partially sighted and disabled 
travellers will be considered by the Planning and Transportation Review Panel in due 
course. 
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12. COUNCIL TAX BASE (REPORT D – 5 DECEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 69) 
 
 The Cabinet has considered, and so far as it is empowered to do so by law, 

approved the calculation of the Council Tax base for the year 2008/09 as set out 
below, and pursuant to this report and in accordance with the Local Authorities 
(Calculation of Council Tax Base) (Amendment) Regulations 2003, the amount 
calculated by this Council as its council tax base for the year 2008/09 be as follows 
and as detailed in Appendix 1 to Report D to the Cabinet (5 December): 

 
PARISH/TOWN TAX BASE 

08/09 
Ashurst & Colbury 927.1
Beaulieu 511.3
Boldre 1058.3
Bramshaw 344.7
Bransgore 1864.4
Breamore 184.0
Brockenhurst 1833.7
Burley 784.0
Copythorne 1223.1
Damerham 237.0
Denny Lodge 153.8
East Boldre 393.8
Ellingham, Harbridge & Ibsley 597.6
Exbury & Lepe 114.7
Fawley 4822.8
Fordingbridge 2384.3
Godshill 215.9
Hale 266.2
Hordle 2451.2
Hyde 509.7
Hythe & Dibden 7735.1
Lymington & Pennington 6982.5
Lyndhurst 1389.0
Marchwood 2113.3
Martin 192.4
Milford on Sea 2732.6
Minstead 364.1
Netley Marsh 821.0
New Milton 10887.9
Ringwood 5414.1
Rockbourne 166.0
Sandleheath 275.0
Sopley 301.9
Sway 1669.3
Totton & Eling 9823.0
Whitsbury 103.3
Woodgreen 253.2
Whole District 72101.3
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13. STREET LIGHTING RE-DESIGNATION (REPORT E – 5 DECEMBER 2007) 
(MINUTE NO. 70) 

 
 The Cabinet has agreed to re-designate some of its street lights as highway lighting 

and transfer them to HCC. The lights to be transferred are listed in Appendix 1 to 
Report E to the Cabinet (5 December). Most street lighting in Hampshire is 
maintained at the County’s expense and the proposed new arrangements will have 
some financial benefit to NFDC.  There will be no impact to the public in terms of 
reporting lighting issues as the same contractor is used by both authorities. 

 
Footway lights that satisfy specific criteria can be re-designated as highway lighting.  
NFDC owns approximately 4,600 street lights (footway lighting) in the District.  
Currently the District’s street lights are included in Hampshire County Council’s 
Maintenance of Street Lighting Contract and electricity procurement arrangements. 

 
HCC are progressing a Private Finance Initiative (PFI) bid to the Department for 
Transport (DfT) to allow it to address the problems it has with its aging stock of 
highway lighting. For lights that remain designated as footway lighting NFDC will 
continue to have a financial commitment. For NFDC lights included in any PFI 
contract, this commitment will last at least until the end of the 25 year PFI period. 

 
For NFDC lights not included in the PFI the financial commitment will be an indefinite 
one. 

 
Lights that are re-designated now will become the responsibility of HCC.  The District 
Council will have no future liability for their maintenance, electricity costs or 
replacement irrespective of whether or not the PFI bid is successful. 

 
 In addition to street lights that meet the criteria and are being re-designated, 

discussions are ongoing with HCC to seek agreement to the transfer of further areas 
of lighting. Members have agreed that lighting in conservation areas and other 
sensitive areas will mostly be retained by NFDC to maintain the integrity of those 
areas, although this will be revisited following completion of an assessment of the 
impact of lighting in conservation areas. 

 
 In view of the ongoing PFI bid any further improvements to NFDC owned lighting on 

adopted highways will be deferred until the outcome is known.  The focus of the 
Council’s future lighting improvement programmes will ensure that they comply with 
HCC’s lighting policy and are either: 

 
• HCC led community safety initiative lighting schemes (a County wide 

programme) which demonstrably tackle identified community safety issues in 
non-sensitive areas and that, where the District Council offer to contribute 
towards such schemes provided that the Town/Parish Council makes a 
comparable contribution. 

 

• Lighting improvements on roads or in areas where the lighting is unlikely to be 
improved as part of the PFI which demonstrably tackle identified community 
safety issues in non-sensitive areas; 

 
• Lighting improvements that help reduce crime and deter anti-social behaviour 

in public areas where the public have uninterrupted access but the area is not 
maintained by HCC as part of the highway network nor within a sensitive 
area. 
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14. FINANCIAL REPORT – FORECAST FULL YEAR AND ACTUAL FOR THE 
PERIOD APRIL 2007 TO OCTOBER 2007 (REPORT F – 5 DECEMBER 2007) 
(MINUTE NO. 71) 

 
The Cabinet has considered the forecast budget variations of all Portfolios and 
Committees from the approved estimates for 2007/08.  Subject to the 
recommendations below they have agreed a revised General Fund budget and 
capital expenditure as set out in Appendices 1 and 2 to Report F (5 December) to 
them.  They have also noted the reported capital receipts; the financial position of 
Commercial Services;  and the actual expenditure to profiled budget positions of the 
General Fund, Capital Programme and Housing Revenue Account all as set out in 
Sections 4 and 6 and Appendices 1 to 3 respectively of Report F (5 December). 

 
 RECOMMENDED: 
 

That the following supplementary estimates as detailed in Appendices 4 and 5 
of Report F to the Cabinet be agreed:  
 
• £62k in respect of additional costs relating to refuse collection (this is 

included within the overall £79k analysis covering Refuse Collection, 
Waste & Recycling and Street Scene in Appendix 5);  and 

 
• £54k in respect of additional concessionary travel scheme costs (see 

separate report in Appendix 4). 
 
 
15. ELING EXPERIENCE PRINCIPLES FOR DEVELOPMENT (REPORT H – 

5 DECEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 73) 
 
 The Cabinet has agreed proposals for the development of the ‘Eling Experience’ as a 

concept for the way forward for the future of the Eling Tide Mill and related interests. 
The essence of the proposal is for Totton and Eling Town Council to be the focus of 
operational management responsibility for a partnership that will include a number of 
local elements including Eling Tide Mill, Totton and Eling Heritage Centre, the Toll 
Bridge and Creek Café; heritage trails and wildlife walks; and Eling Saxon Church. 

 
 Members supported the progress made so far and agreed that, providing : 
 

• Net revenue costs are no greater than current levels; 
 

• Employee consultations comply with the Council’s practice; 
 

• Appropriate lease and agreement arrangements are made to the satisfaction 
of the Head of Legal and Democratic Services;  

 
• An agreed maintenance schedule for buildings and equipment identifying the 

responsibilities of this Council, the Totton and Eling Town Council and Eling 
Tide Mill Trust is drawn up; and 

 
• the Portfolio Holder is satisfied with the arrangements for implementation, 

including the above criteria; 
 
 the key principles now outlined for implementing a partnership approach presented a 

good way forward. 
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16. DELEGATION OF POWERS TO OFFICERS – GENERAL PROVISIONS 
(REPORT I – 5 DECEMBER 2007) (MINUTE NO. 74) 

 
 Following the recent changes to the Council’s senior management structure the 

Cabinet has agreed that the General Provisions relating to the Scheme of Delegation 
of Powers to Officers, insofar as they relate to matters that are the responsibility of 
the Cabinet, are amended as detailed in Appendix 1 to Report I to them on 5 
December. 

 
 
 

Cllr M J Kendal 
CHAIRMAN 

 
 
 
 Attachment : Item 2 – Appendix 1 
 
 
 
(Report of Cabinet 071107&051207.doc) 
















































































